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MEETING OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS
OF THE ACTIVE LEARNING TRUST

held on Tuesday 11th July 2017  
at The Lansdowne Club, London

MINUTES

Directors: 
Ms L. Adams


Mr D. Bateson OBE

Mr J. Beswick


Mr C. Bush

Ms M. Lloyd


Mr G. Peile




Ms M. Toft

Members:
Mrs H. Capron


Mr R. Dool

Invited Officers:
Mr D. Hilton


Mrs A. McCarthy


Mr C. Paskell


Mrs J. Parke




Invited Headteachers:

Mr L. Abbott (Head of Hillside Primary School)





Mrs W. James (Head of Sidegate Primary School)


40. 
WELCOME & APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Ms Adams welcomed all present.  Apologies for absence had been received prior to the meeting from Mrs Cutchey, Mr Hely-Hutchinson, Mr Kerr & Mr Staite.  Apologies for absence due to travel complications were received on the day from Mr Bush.
 No new declarations of interest were declared. It was noted that, due to the need to ensure the board meeting was quorate, items normally sent to the Finance and Audit Committee were being considered at the board meeting on this occasion.
41.
REPORT & PRESENTATION FROM HILLSIDE & SIDEGATE PRIMARY SCHOOLS AND THE IPSWICH HUB LEAD
Directors confirmed that they had reviewed the Headteacher Reports that Mr Abbott and Mrs James had provided prior to the meeting.   Both were asked to highlight areas of particular note:

Mr Abbott: Hillside Primary School
· Hillside contains layers of complexity that present a challenge.

· Finances – a clawback is expected, but also expect to receive £289k additional backdated pupil number adjustment funding.
· There is a small build project planned to increase provision.

· Attendance is a challenge – HPS are below national expectations for persistent absence (PA) – attendance is particularly challenging for PP and SEN pupils.  However, improvement in PA figures indicate that strategies are having an effect.
· Fixed Term Exclusions (FTE) have risen significantly for a limited number of children. Several children that should be educated outside of mainstream cannot be accommodated by Suffolk County Council and so receive in-house alternative provision.  These pupils impact on SATs data.  Mr Abbott expressed concern that school may need to reconsider the nature of inclusiveness in school.

· Substantial English As An Language (EAL) pupils – leading to a vibrant community, but present challenges.

· EAL pupils make good progress – teachers are skilled at adapting the curriculum, but not necessarily teaching to the best quality.

· There is a stable teaching staff this year, who are aware of the school’s and their own development targets

· Mr Abbott distributed a paper showing an overview of 2017 SATs data.  He stated that he is disappointed not to be able to report an improvement in combined scores.  Whilst the rest of the country’s outcomes have improved, HPS has not “kept up”.
· Despite Ofsted siting reading as a strength of the school, data has not improved from last year.

· Improvements have been made in SPAG and Maths, but not in line with improvements made nationally.

Ms Adams asked why targets are not in line with actual data

Mr Abbott explained that the targets are FFT estimates, not school targets, and were based on only 50% of the current cohort (ie only 50% of current Year 6 have EYFS & KS1 data).   

Mr Peile asked what was the difference between Maths and English, as national expectations were achieved in Math, but not in English.
Mr Abbott explained that pupils were able to use an interpreter for Maths, but not for Reading or Writing – language has been a barrier.  He added that this was a factor, not an excuse.

Mr Peile informed Directors that he expects he and Ms Adams will be called to explain HPS’s results.

Mr Abbott stated that results have not improved despite numerous interventions, and best quality teaching available.  SLT will be analysing data in depth to establish why, and re-evaluating how best to support the current Year 5 as they move to Year 6.  Options are being considered, including changes to guided reading and rigour of tracking.  

Mr Dool (Chair at Hillside) stated that governors are aware of the amount of intervention, and will be stripping the data back to establish if the right people are delivering it. He added that he has been impressed with the joint approach of Hub Lead, Primary Standards Lead and school, but acknowledged that this should have been implemented earlier. He asked Directors to bear in mind that “Hillside is as close to unique as a school can get”.

Ms Adams asked for clarification on the building work planned for Hillside.  Mr Abbott explained that a previous extension programme provided by the LA allowed for numbers, but not for specialist provision, which is currently taking place in temporary buildings.  He added that the building plan would allow for EAL phonics to be taught in a structured environment, will allow Year 3 classes to be housed together ensuring collaboration, and create additional space for a music room.  Ms Adams acknowledged why the building work is wanted but questioned whether this is the right time to build as there are other priorities.  Mr Abbott assured Directors that the work would not affect learning, and he has a team in place that could manage the project will the minimum of disruption.
Mr Beswick asked if the ratio of bullying and racial incidents is normal.  Mr Abbott explained that school record every racial incident, but only record persistent bullying.  He added that Hillside governors are given a more detailed breakdown.  


Mrs James: Sidegate Primary School
Following on from Mr Abbott’s closing statements, Mrs James explained that following an incident last summers, Sidegate have changed their policy and now record all incidents of bullying in line with agreed policy.  She took Directors through her report, highlighting the following:

· Sidegate is in a fairly affluent area of Ipswich with pupil premium below average.  

· There is a Special Support Centre on site that the local authority control admissions to.  Traditionally,  the majority of pupils in the SSC have moderate learning difficulties, but this has changed in recent years due to lack of other available provision within Suffolk.  As SSC pupils are included on Sidegate’s roll, two sets of data are produced by Sidegate.
· There is a broad and balanced curriculum (recognised by Ofsted) and the school has started to gather awards – now have a gold Arts Mark and gold RE Mark – and are working towards more.

· School now has a stable staff, which has been developed in-house supported by ALT programmes such as LAL, NQT and teaching leaders.

· Persistent Absence figures have reduced significantly, and part-time timetables have been introduced for pupils that need them.  Absence for students that generate pupil premium is lower than the national average.  However, Sidegate does receive a large number of requests for term-time holidays.
· Exclusion data is higher than average due to the need to evidence fixed-term exclusions in order to support applications for alternative provision.  When children in the SSC are removed to “calm down” this is recorded as a FTE.

· Mrs James asked Directors to note that Sidegate’s budget is considered an area of risk.  Measures being considered to control the budget include closing the swimming pool, and a reduction in funding extra-curricular music, plus support staff have been reduced, and senior staff will return to teaching in the classroom.  Mrs James stated that she believes the measures needed will impact on the opportunity to offer a broad and balanced curriculum. 
· Sidegate, because of the links to SCC, has a good reputation for supporting SEN and therefore tends to attract a higher than average number of pupils with SEN.  This impacts on data.
Mr Peile asked Mrs James to explain the local area for Directors.  Mrs James explained that Sidegate has a large proportion of temporary accommodation, and is the only school in the area that is not a church school.

When asked about SATS, Mrs James explained that her team are trying to unpick the data to understand why results are as they are.  Teachers will be taking intervention groups next year, and PixL has been embedded, with question level analysis for planning being used.   Staff have visited other schools under the ALT developmental visits programme and the Power of Reading has been introduced to good effect.

Mr Peile asked Directors to note that he would arrange to meet the local authority about the SSC.  There is no doubt that there is expertise, but it takes a lot of time and resources, and he would like the local authority to acknowledge and support this.  Mrs James added that the nature of the children currently being allotted places is not appropriate, but there is no alternative within the County. 
Mrs MCarthy: Ipswich Hub Lead
Mrs McCarthy stated that she felt both heads are working well and meeting very differing challenges head-on.  It was noted that Sidegate have released a senior member of staff to support at Gusford.
Mr Abbott and Mrs James left the meeting at this point.
CONFIDENTIAL DISCUSSION  
42.
MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MEETING HELD ON 2nd MAY 2017
The Minutes of the meeting held on 2nd May 2017 were accepted as a true record, taking into account clarification on the position of Chantry as a coasting school

There were no matters arising.

43.
MINUTES OF COMMITTEES
Finance & Audit Committee (02.05.17)
The Minutes of the Finance & Audit Committee meeting that was held on 2nd May 2017 were accepted by directors.

Remuneration & Personnel Committee (02.05.17)
The Minutes of the Remuneration & Personnel Committee meeting that was held on 2nd May 2017 were accepted by directors.


44.
CHAIR’S ACTIONS

Ms Adams reported that no Chairs’ Actions have been made since the last report, but asked Directors to note that she expected there would be an action required to appoint a new Chair of governors to Sidegate by the end of term.
Directors agreed that Ms Adams be given authority on their behalf to consider the position of chair at Sidegate and appoint accordingly.

45.
ACTIVE LEARNING TRUST 2016/17 BUDGET UPDATE

Mr Peile asked Directors to refer to the Central Operations Budget sheet that had been previously circulated.   He stated that the balance of central finances was healthy.   A 250K contingency (agreed by Directors) has been maintained and the spend against brought forward was explained – PixL and FFT contributions have been made to schools, with both having positive impact

Ms Lloyd asked why accountancy fees were so high.  Mr Paskell explained that seven internal audits have been completed this year.  Mr Peile added that it is hoped to bring some of the internal audit work in-house in the near future.

Directors noted the content of Mr Peile’s report.

46.
FINANCE REPORT

Mr Paskell took Directors through his report, outlining the current financial position in schools.  He asked that Directors approve the proposed budgets as presented for 2017/18. 

Other areas covered included:

· An update to the Financial Controls Manual has been distributed.

· The Apprenticeship Levy was explained – ½ % of gross pay is contributed, with £15k available to support training costs of apprentices.  Mr Paskell and Mrs Steel are considering the best way to use the grant – there is a target of 30 apprentices for the whole Trust, which can be for any job apart from teachers.

· An update on the capital programme works was outlined, with Directors being asked to note that security audits have resulted in important improvements.

· IR35 legislation was explained, and how it will impact costs for schools. 

· Ms Lloyd asked for clarification that any ALT schools with cladding have been checked for compliance.   Mr Peile advised that the DfE survey has been completed, with no, or low, risk in all schools.  The cladding at Neale-Wade Academy has been checked and there are no issues.  He added that there have been no further updates or guidance since the survey.  All schools have a fire risk assessment in place, but three schools need to have theirs renewed – these will be carried out by the end of term.

· The annual accounting returns have been completed.

· National salary increases for teachers are expected to increase at 2% for main scale teachers and 1% for others.

· Mr Paskell explained the RAG rating for schools – every school budget can be supported for the next year, but the following years will be challenging.   

Directors noted the content of the report from the Director of Finance & Operations, and approved school budgets for 2017/18 as presented. 

47.
LITTLEPORT ACADEMIES
Mr Paskell reminded Directors that responsibility for the financial aspects of the Littleport Academies are overseen by the Board.  He asked that the following be noted:

Although both schools are being budgeted separately (as per DfE requirements) many costs are shared.

Budgets are tight, and Directors were asked to note the areas of risk highlighted.  High needs top-up funding is an issue, and Mr Paskell is awaiting a response from the local authority on additional funds.  He added that he is confident that the budget is viable and sustainable.

Ms Lloyd advised caution regarding premises costs for a new school, for example the heating cannot be isolated and costs will be as though the school was full.  Mr Paskell reassured Directors that the budget has been estimated with full costs also taking into account additional costs required for a special school, for example the hydro pool.

Mr Peile asked that Directors delegate authority to him for any actions required between Board meetings.  
Directors noted the content of the report on the Littleport Academies, approved the budgets as submitted, and agreed that Mr Peile should act on their behalf should action be required between Board meetings.
48.
INTERNAL AUDIT REPORTS
Directors confirmed that they had received and noted the internal audit Action Plans for five schools. (two more to follow). Full audit reports are available on the ALT website.  Mr Paskell stated that no real areas of concern had been raised and Audit Action Plans have already been implemented.

Directors were happy to note the content of the Audit Plans and approved the recommendations as presented.
49.
HEALTH & SAFETY REPORT

Mr Peile asked that Directors note the latest report on Health & Safety across all schools, and the measures in place to minimise risk.  Improvements in Handsam scores were noted, with the exception of Kingsfield Primary School where a key member of staff is on long-term sick leave.  Support is being provided to ensure legal compliance.
Directors were pleased to note that health and safety is considered secure across the Trust.

50.
RISK REGISTER

Directors confirmed that they had seen and noted the content of the latest Risk Register.  Mr Peile explained that the Risk Register outlined Trust-wide risks, with schools having individual risk registers.  The impact of DfE decisions has been added as an additional risk (inc Ofsted reports), and schools gaining poor standards in national testing has been moved to ‘severe’.  Ms Toft questioned the risk of Safeguarding as ‘amber’, and Mr Peile explained that positive safeguarding audits have resulted in the risk being lowered.  Ms Lloyd asked for clarification of the risk of industrial action – Mr Peile replied that the risk is graded in response to the introduction of the ALT pay scales.
Mr Bateson stated that he had recently attended a MATs meeting where earned autonomy was seen as a risk, and reminded all present that accountability remains with the Board at all times.

Directors noted and approved the updates to the ALT Risk Register. 
51.
TRUST DEVELOPMENT PLAN
Mr Peile asked that Directors approve the updated version of the Trust Development, which outlines The Trust’s priorities for 2017/18.  He asked Directors to note that actions within the  2016/17 plan have been implemented.  There are still a couple of schools that haven’t moved on, but it should recognised that several schools have moved from special measures to good and that retention is generally good this year.   The 2017/18 plan has four main priorities:

Retention of good quality staff

To improve subject leadership

To sustain a rich curriculum

To move good schools on to outstanding 
There are also priorities that relate specifically to secondary and primary schools

Ms Toft asked if a specific priority should be included to support mental health, which some schools are struggling to resource.  Mr Peile replied that this area is covered within parts of the plan, but would also be part of school-based development plans.

Mr Bateson stated the plan needs to balance measurable outcomes against quality.  He added that distributed leadership is needed, and specialist knowledge needs sharing amongst schools.   The plan allows for these aims to be achieved.

Mr Peile responded to a question from Mr Dool to explain that the improvement in teaching and learning is implied in each one of the four priorities.  

Directors noted the update on the 2016/17 Trust Development and approved the priorities for 2017/18.

52
ANY OTHER URGENT BUSINESS
Ms Adams reminded Directors that the Trust will be holding a mini-conference for all heads, directors and ALT SLT on 26th September 2017.  The conference will be held in London, and Sir David Carter, and Joanna Hall have agreed to speak.
Mr Peile reminded Directors that the NGA awards have been rearranged for 5th September 2017.  Anyone wishing to attend should contact Mrs Jarvis.

53.
NEXT MEETING

The meeting schedule for 2017/18 was confirmed as circulated. 
54.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT 
CONFIDENTIAL DISCUSSION

MEETING OF THE MEMBERS OF THE ACTIVE LEARNING TRUST

A meeting of the Members followed the Meeting of the Board with the single agenda item of considering the recommendations to the Articles of Association.   
The Members votes unanimously to approve the amendments as presented and asked that this be moved forward with the EFA and Companies House.

